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Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

January 25, 2018

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Bernice Brooks, Louann Burns, Gina Melaragno, Bettyann Sheats, Ned Claxton, James Ayotte, Pat Gautier, Tina Gilbert, Sandy Doctoroff, David McKeone, John Oxman, Marg Oxman, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Josette Malacaria, Candy Gleason, John Watson, Janet Mills, Ben Gagnon, Bonnie Hayes

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for November was not available. There is no secretary’s report for December as that was the holiday party meeting.

The treasurer’s report for December was distributed and accepted on a motion from John Oxman, seconded by Tina Gilbert.

Old Business: None
New Business: The City of Auburn Board of Voter Registration Appeals needs two new members.
The committee voted on a new logo for the Auburn Democrats designed and submitted by James Ayotte.

[The chair discussed the situation regarding holding the biennial caucus at the Auburn Middle School, as we have done in the past. However, after this monthly meeting adjourned, the chair followed up on holding the caucus in the Auburn City Municipal building.

The 2018 Biennial Auburn Democrats’ Caucus is now scheduled to take place on Sunday, March 4, at the Auburn City Municipal building.  Doors will open at 12:00 p.m.; Caucus convenes at 1:00 p.m. until business is finished, probably close to 4:00 p.m. Link to pre-register: www.mainedems.org/CaucusPrereg. The committee will discuss volunteering to work at the caucus at the February 27 meeting.]

Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: The second session of the legislators elected in 2016 has begun. In the second session only emergency and carryover bills are taken up. This session the legislature will focus on the opioid crisis, expanding MaineCare, and implementing the recreational marijuana referendum.

Bettyann Sheats, House District 64: The transportation committee is looking at the legal definition of autocycle and the safety implications of autocycle use.

Bonnie Hayes, Auburn School Committee, Ward 2: The school committee has started to look at the budget and talk about the budget goals. The potential sites for the new high school have been narrowed down from over 50 sites to 6 or 7.

Speaker: Maine Attorney General Janet Mills, candidate in the 2018 Democratic gubernatorial primary to be held in June. Ms. Mills served as District Attorney for Androscoggin, Franklin, and Oxford Counties for 15 years. Before that she was the Assistant Attorney General. She grew up and lives in Farmington.

Janet Mills was a founding member of the Maine Women’s Lobby, motivated in part by watching so many good bills to address domestic violence die in the Appropriations Committee while she was a member of the Maine House of Representatives.

In her time as Attorney General, she was fought and won many battles with Governor LePage, as well as with the pharmaceutical industry, Volkswagen, and Wall Street.

As governor, Janet Mills would address the opioid crisis with a multi-pronged approach, analyze the current issues with DHHS, bring back the state planning office to help economic development, and look at education from preschool through college.
The meeting adjourned until Tuesday, February 27 at 7 p.m., when the speaker will be Phil Bartlett, Chair of the Maine Democratic State Party.

Minutes typed by Renee Cote.
Auburn Democratic City Committee Notes

February 27, 2018

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Bernice Brooks, Louann Burns, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, Bettyann Sheats, Ned Claxton, Pat Gautier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Alfreda Fournier, John Oxman, Marg Oxman, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Josette Malacaria, Bonnie Hayes, Adam Lee, Kevin Simpson, Dillon Murray, Adam Cote, Phil Bartlett

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for January was distributed and approved on a motion from Bonnie Hayes, seconded by Gil Ross.

The treasurer’s report for January was distributed and accepted on a motion from Adam Lee, seconded by Bonnie Hayes.

Old Business: The City of Auburn needs both Democrats and Republicans to work at the polls for the June 12 primary. Workers are paid hourly for training and the actual day at the polls. Choice of location and of morning or afternoon shifts is available. If you are interested, call the City Clerk at 333-6601.
New Business: The chair took nominations from the floor for the Auburn City Democratic Committee offices, to be approved at the March 4 Democratic city caucus. The nominations were James Ayotte, chair; vice chair position still open; secretary, Renee Cote; treasurer, Robert Cavanaugh. 

One Democrat, Robert Cavanaugh, and one alternate, Renee Cote, were elected to serve on the Auburn Voter Registration Appeals Board for a period of three years.

Volunteers were requested to help with the preparation on Friday afternoon March 2 and the actual caucus day March 4.
Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: Gina noted that the first year of the 2016 legislature is the regular session and in the second year only emergency and carryover bills are considered. The legislative council, made up of legislators from both parties, decides if legislation qualifies as an emergency and will be heard. Regarding the status of the marijuana referendum, the comprehensive bill passed by the legislature was vetoed, meaning the referendum as written is the current law. A bill regarding the referendum will likely be considered.  

Bettyann Sheats, House District 64: The legislative council heard bills to undermine the minimum wage referendum, as well as gun-related bills, including a red flag bill and extra money for school safety. The transportation committee considered autonomous vehicles. Bettyann noted that legislators who believe that people rather than guns cause gun violence should consider applying that philosophy to opioids, which would treat the people involved rather than only attempting to legislate regarding the supply of opioids.

Bonnie Hayes, Vice Chair, Auburn School Committee, Ward 2: The school budget committee will hold a community forum on March 7 at 5:00 p.m. The school committee will announce the location of the new high school in about six months. The committee would like three meetings with the city council but has only been granted one so far.

Alfreda Fournier, City Council, Ward 4: Among the issues considered by the council were downtown revitalization, LED lighting, age-friendly Auburn, and domestic partner insurance for city employees. 

Speakers: Adam Cote, candidate in the June 12 Democratic gubernatorial primary, addressed the committee. He noted that his campaign is running on what he can do and how he can govern, not on the implosion on the other side. The political divisions, he thinks, are at the highest level since the 1960s and leadership is needed to address that. Adam described growing up in Sanford in an extended Franco-American family; his education in Maine; his tours of duty in the National Guard in Iraq, Afghanistan, and Bosnia and his extensive overseas development experience during those tours. When he returned from Afghanistan in 2010, he was approached by several Democrats to run for office, and placed second in the Democratic U.S. House primary in 2016.

The campaign has held 400 events, including 80 house parties and travel to Aroostook County. Keeping young people in Maine and creating jobs that take advantage of Maine’s great environment will be among his priorities, and his experience in renewable energy will be put to use.

Phil Bartlett, the guest speaker, was elected Chair of the Maine Democratic Party in 2014, having served as Maine’s Democratic National Committeeman following eight years in the Maine Senate. He was Senate Majority Leader in 2008-2010. 

Phil stated that there are no more “off” years. He noted the hiring of four regional organizers, and that the state convention will be held in Lewiston this coming May. Phil addressed the often heard statement that while everyone knows that the Republicans’ mantra is small government and low taxes, people often say they don’t know what Democrats stand for. Though he does not think we will develop such a short, simple slogan, he mentioned the values of fairness and opportunity for all, health care for all, a good public school education available to every child, good jobs, and secure retirement. We should look at the big picture of civil rights for everyone. Following his presentation, Phil took many questions from the committee.
Following the speakers, Silver Moore-Leamon described her experience with Green Dot, a national bystander intervention training program that is being utilized in Lewiston/Auburn. Green Dot will give presentations to the city councils and other public forums. The goal is to give interested people a toolkit to respond to difficult situations that they witness.

The meeting adjourned at 8:50 until Tuesday, March 27, 2018 at 7 p.m., following the March 4 city caucus.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary.
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March 27, 2018

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Bernice Brooks, Louann Burns, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, Ned Claxton, Pat Gautier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Cindy Elias, Alfreda Fournier, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Bonnie Hayes, Adam Lee, Kevin Simpson, Bonney Starbird, Chad Roberts, Mary Roussel, Eric Samson, Brian Carrier, Tina Gilbert, Elaine Makas

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m.

The secretary’s report for February was not available.

The treasurer’s report for February was distributed and accepted on a motion from Mary Roussel, seconded by Alfreda Fournier.

Old Business: The chair gave a report of the 2018 Democratic Municipal Caucus held on March 4, 2018 at the Auburn Municipal Building. There were 51 attendees, 1 absentee participant, and 18 visitors. The City Committee Municipal Bylaws were approved. Also approved were 18 new Androscoggin County Committee members and 15 new election clerks.

The chair reminded members that poll workers are needed for the June 12 primary election. These are paid positions with a choice of a.m. or p.m. shift and location. Call the City Clerk at 333-6601 if you are interested.

New Business: Elaine Makas, chair of the Androscoggin County Democratic Committee, swore in the following officers, all returning: Ed Desgrosseilliers, chair; Gina Melaragno, vice-chair; Renee Cote, secretary, Robert Cavanaugh, treasurer.

Clean election donations and seed money are needed by our candidates: Ned Claxton, Bettyann Sheats, Gina Melaragno, and Brian Carrier. For clean elections, go to http://maine.gov/cleanelections. Seed money can be sent check to the individual candidates, with the words “seed money” in the check line.

Elaine Makas gave the committee an update on a number of items, including the recent forum held at Bates College in which the four Democratic primary candidates for the Second Congressional District seat participated. A forum with the seven gubernatorial candidates in the Democratic primary will be held April 3 at CMMC. Elaine conducted a drawing with seven committee members to determine the order of opening address, questions, and closing address to ensure fair and transparent placement of the candidates. 

Elaine described the process of filling any extra delegate seats at the state convention to be held May 18-20 at the Colisee in Lewiston. There will be a reception at Museum L/A on Friday, May 18 and candidate open houses. A campaign office will be opened on Lisbon St. in Lewiston.
Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: The Oversight Committee voted to review the DHHS processes involved in the recent deaths of two children under DHHS care; to review the Department of Labor online unemployment enrollment process; and to review the diversion of lumber business away from a company that the governor has had issues with. House Democrats will oppose efforts by House Republicans to conform the state tax code to the recent changes to the federal tax code, while retaining any positive aspects of the federal tax changes. The Legislative Council got through a red flag law to petition court to take weapons from dangerous individuals, as well as $20 million for safe school infrastructure. No other gun legislation passed the council’s approval.
Bonnie Hayes, Vice Chair, Auburn School Committee, Ward 2: The school committee is working on the superintendent’s budget, for which there will be a public hearing on March 28. The school committee met with the city council. The location of the new high school may be announced in June.

Alfreda Fournier, City Council, Ward 4: After the joint meeting of the city council and the school committee, it is hoped the contact will be maintained. The city council is also working on the budget.

Bonney Starbird, Androscoggin County District Five Commissioner: The County Commission is conducting the hiring process for a new county treasurer.

The candidates for office from Auburn for the state legislature gave updates on their campaign efforts thusfar:

Ned Claxton, Senate District 20 candidate, and campaign worker Cindy Elias said that collecting the maximum number of clean election contributors is a top priority. Ned has collected all his seed money. He has done 600 doors and hopes to reach as many more as possible.

Eric Samson is running unopposed for Androscoggin County Sheriff.

Brian Carrier is running for the House District 63 seat. Brian needs both seed money and clean election contributions. He has begun doing his doors, and has experience with this through his work as a former mail carrier.

Gina Melaragno is running for reelection in House District 62. She was inspired to run by her experiences with fair wage and health care issues, and her purpose in the legislature is to work to attain those things for everyone. The environment is also a high priority for her. Gina will not have a Republican opponent but an independent opponent may appear by June. She has almost all her seed money and still needs clean election contributions.

The meeting adjourned at 8:15 until Tuesday, April 24, 2018 at 7 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary.
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April 24, 2018

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Sheila Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Bernice Brooks, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, Pat Gautier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Cindy Elias, Alfreda Fournier, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Adam Lee, Kevin Simpson, Chad Roberts, Mary Roussel, Brian Carrier, Candance Carrier, Tina Gilbert, Gloria Emery, Faith Barker, Leonard Kimble, Bonnie Faiman, Linda Nadeau

The meeting was called to order at 7:20 p.m.

Candance Carrier was accepted as a new member of the committee. Welcome!

The secretary’s report for March was distributed and accepted on a motion from Gil Ross, seconded by Mary Roussel.

The treasurer’s report for March was distributed and accepted on a motion from Brian Carrier, seconded by Tina Gilbert.

Old Business: The State Democratic Party Convention will be held in Lewiston at the Colisee from May 18 to May 20.
New Business: The chair announced that any Democrat not currently an elected delegate to the state convention can be elected to fill vacant county seats by presenting him- or herself at the April Androscoggin County Democrats meeting.

The May Androscoggin County Democrats meeting will be held at the convention.

The city committee voted to make a donation of $25 to the Welcome L/A celebration that will take place on Friday May 18, the first night of the convention.

Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: The governor has been putting in bills up to the last minute in the legislative session; however, the House Republicans have voted not to extend the session. Over 100 bills are waiting to be funded, including school funding, opioid crisis, and tax conformity bills. “Veto override” day will be May 2.

Bonnie Hayes, Vice Chair, Auburn School Committee, Ward 2: Bonnie was on school committee business.

Alfreda Fournier, City Council, Ward 4: The city council held a retreat. At the Monday morning the council welcomed Robert Chase, the new fire chief. The council considered solutions for the firefighter overtime issue. It viewed a senior parking schematic. Election clerks were appointed. There are vacancies on city of Auburn committees that need citizen volunteers. 

The situation with the library area parking was discussed by the city committee.

The candidates for office from Auburn for the state legislature gave updates on their campaign efforts thus far:

Ned Claxton, Senate District 20 candidate, was represented by campaign worker Cindy Elias. Ned is the current leader in Senate “doors,” having done 1,679. The campaign needs volunteers for canvassing and working on clincher cards and post-it notes. Ned is reaching 400 clean election donations.

Brian Carrier is running for the House District 63 seat. Brian has qualified for clean election funding. He is working on his palm cards and setting up walks.

Gina Melaragno thanks everyone who helped her qualify for clean election funding.

Speaker: Auburn School Superintendent Katy Grondin discussed the city referendum that will be on the ballot on primary voting day, June 12. The vote will determine if the Auburn School Department will join a “regional service center” with the Poland district, and the Turner, Leeds, and Greene district. The board would consist of the three superintendents of these districts, with Auburn as the fiscal agent. Lewiston has already declined to join the regional service center because of concerns about how the agreement would dissolve. The regional service center is not a physical office but an interlocal two-year agreement to cooperate in special services and achieve cost savings. A “no” vote would cause loss of needed state funds, so Superintendent Grondin urges a “yes” vote in spite of some concerns about the service center concept.

The meeting adjourned at 8:40 until Tuesday, May 22, 2018 at 7 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary.
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May 22, 2018

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Bernice Brooks, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, Pat Gautier, Silver Moore-Leamon, Alfreda Fournier, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Adam Lee, Kevin Simpson, Chad Roberts, Mary Roussel, Brian Carrier, Tina Gilbert, Corinne Stratton, Leroy Walker, David Dexter, Ned Claxton, Bonney Starbird, Fred Brodeur, Bob Menneally, John Cleveland, Bettyann Sheats

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m.

The secretary’s report for April was distributed and accepted on a motion from Alfreda Fournie, seconded by Silver Moore-Leamon.

The treasurer’s report for April was distributed and accepted on a motion from Alfreda Fournier, seconded by Mary Roussel.

Old Business: The chair reminded committee members to vote in the June 12 primary and to volunteer for the candidate of your choice, and that there is still time to donate $5 to the clean election fund for your candidates.

New Business: The chair announced that he will be unable to chair the scheduled meeting on June 26. A motion was made to enter into summer recess as of the close of the May meeting until September 25, 2018, and was approved by the committee.
Office Holder Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: The legislature adjourned having left a substantial amount of work on the table, and the House Republicans were able to block extension of the session. There are two ways to convene a special session: through the governor or through all the caucuses voting to convene. Clean election funding, school funding, and pay for direct care workers are among the areas in jeopardy.

Alfreda Fournier, City Council, Ward 4: Picking up on Rep. Melaragno’s update, Councilor Fournier noted that due to the unresolved issues at the end of the regular legislative session, the jail budget is stymied, and 911 funding is in jeopardy.

Bettyann Sheats, House District 64, noted that special sessions of the legislature are paid time for the legislators, unlike continuance of the regular session.

Corinne Stratton, 2018 field organizer for Androscoggin County, based in the Democratic Party office on 124 Lisbon St., Lewiston, noted that the field organizers are helping to put the well-attended convention energy into action. They are currently organizing active listening outreach to infrequent voters. There are phone banking shifts on Wednesdays and Thursdays from 5-8, and weekend canvasses are beginning.

Speaker: Dr. Ben Lounsbury updated the committee on the status of ranked choice voting in Maine. After the legislature (responding to Maine Supreme court ruling) postponed until 2022 the enactment of the November 2016 ranked choice voting referendum approved by 52 percent of voters, a “people’s veto” signature campaign was successful in putting a new referendum to overturn the postponement on the ballot on June 12. A yes vote would enable ranked choice voting to begin in November for primary and federal elections, though not in the races for governor and state representatives and senators (which would require a constitutional amendment). The primary election on June 12 will feature ranked choice voting.

Dr. Lounsbury noted that ranked choice voting, although opposed by state Republicans, is meant to encourage more “centrist” candidates and end polarization. Voters will receive four ballots on June 12. In response to questions from the committee, he explained that voters need not rank all candidates, but that double voting (i.e., voting for the same candidate as first, second, and third choice, etc.) will negate the voter’s choice. If one of the candidates in the primary gets over 50 percent, the winner will be known on election night. Otherwise the votes will be retabulated in Augusta, which could take up to a week, possibly longer. There will be yet another ranked choice voting referendum in November, on whether to continue it. Stay tuned.

The meeting adjourned at 8:45 until Tuesday, September 25, 2018 at 7 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary.
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September 25, 2018

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Renee Cote, Gina Melaragno, Alfreda Fournier, Gil Ross, Bonnie Ross, Brian Carrier, Tina Gilbert, Ned Claxton, Bonney Starbird,  Bettyann Sheats, Cindy Elias, Safiya Khalid

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for May was not available.

The treasurer’s report for September was distributed and accepted on a motion from Alfreda Fournier, seconded by Gil Ross.

Old Business: None
New Business: The old coffee urn has made its last brew. The chair asked for committee approval to purchase a new stainless steel one, costing about $60. Passed on a motion by Tina Gilbert, seconded by Alfreda Fournier.

Office Holder and Candidate Updates:
Gina Melaragno, House District 62: Gina is running unopposed, has a new job, and has been working on Jared Golden’s campaign.
Alfreda Fournier, City Council, Ward 4: The council has worked on the streetlight upgrades, the agricultural zone rules, and the review of the 2010 comprehensive plan, which includes strategic plans for growth, quality, and investment. 

The school committee and the city council have met. The celebration and Memorial Day parade for the Auburn sesquicentennial are being planned. The ad hoc committee for the age-friendly program is still in planning.

Alfreda noted from the school committee that many repairs have been made in the schools over the summer including LED lights in Sherwood Heights, Washburn, and Park Avenue.

Bettyann Sheats, House District 64: On the last day of the legislative session some of the governor’s vetoes were overturned. (1) a bill was passed to give Child Protective Services $23 million — $8 million to update computer programs and $15 for raises for caseworkers. (2) a tax conformity bill to partially conform Maine’s taxes to the federal tax changes; taxes should remain about the same and a corporate tax cut was stopped. (3) the senior foreclosure bill, which the governor had highlighted despite the low incidences of these cases, expands notification and will allow any revenue from the sale of the property after expenses to go to the senior. (4) Jared Golden worked on veteran transition to work force legislation — nurses will be allowed to test out when they have received prior training.

There are five bonds on the ballot: (1) senior age in place fund from a tax on higher-income taxpayers (the amount at which Social Security taxation stops); (2) water treatment facilities; (3) $106 million for roads; (4 and 5) workforce development funds for the universities and community colleges.

Bettyann reminded the committee that ranked choice voting applies to the U.S. Senate and House races only. 

Brian Carrier, candidate for House District 63, has knocked on 3,200 doors. He is hearing from voters about civility and health care.

Ned Claxton, candidate for Senate District 20, has knocked on 7,500 doors. He is hearing from voters that taxes are too high, health care is too expensive, and that there needs to be more civility in Augusta. Turnout is everything, so get your friends to vote. Cindy Elias noted that the campaign is doing well and will be run from an Auburn location during the last week before the election.

Bonney Starbird, Androscoggin County District Five Commissioner: The chair of the Commission has resigned. Ray LaFrance is the acting commissioner for the chair’s district. 

The funding issues for the Androscoggin County have now been resolved: a loan was taken out to pay expenses then repaid when the funding came through. There has been a 10 percent increase in inmate health care. Other issues were camera replacement and electronic records. Vehicle maintenance for the sheriff’s department is quite high, at around $60,000.

Emergency management will have new staff, and the District Attorney’s office has asked for a trial assistant. The Western Maine Transportation budget will be reviewed. Passport photos are now available at the county.

Safiya Khalid, Coordinated Campaign staff: Safiya is a recent USM graduate with a degree in psychology. She ran for school committee in Lewiston and plans to run again. 

Safiya noted that weekend canvasses will be taking place beginning October 3. The GOTV effort for the last six days will involve knocking on 2,000 doors. Volunteers are needed!

The meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m. until Tuesday, October 23, 2018 at 7 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary.
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October 23, 2018

Present: Ed Desgrosseilliers, Bob Cavanaugh, Renee Cote, Brian Carrier, Ned Claxton,  Cindy Elias, Louanne Burns, Jared Bornstein, Erica McNally, Bob Gardner, Mary Roussel, Chad Roberts, Josette Malacario, Fred Brodeur, Candy Gleason

The meeting was called to order at 7:15 p.m.

The secretary’s report for September was distributed and accepted on a motion from Mary Roussel, seconded by Cindy Elias.

The treasurer’s report for September was distributed and accepted on a motion from Candy Gleason, seconded by Cindy Elias.

Old Business: None

New Business: Volunteers were requested for campaigns and GOTV.

Candidate Updates:
Brian Carrier, candidate for House District 63, gave an update on his doors, signs, and postcards.

Cindy Elias and Erica McNally spoke for Ned Claxton, candidate for Senate District 20. Cindy described Erica McNally’s background, which has made her a good manager for the Maine Democratic Senate campaign. Erica is from New Gloucester and attended the Limestone magnet school. She has a strong environmental background and was a co-chair of the 2016 Maine Women’s March.

Ned has knocked on 9,000 doors and Erica has knocked on 3,000. Ned’s campaign will be run from an Auburn location. Volunteers are needed for all aspects of GOTV.

Jared Bornstein spoke for Jared Golden. The Golden/Poliquin race is a toss-up or leaning Democratic, according to the N.Y. Times. Jared Golden is asking everyone to volunteer as every vote counts.

The meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m. until Tuesday, November 27, 2018 at 7 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Cote, Secretary.
